          Benton Beach Corporation
Regular Board of Directors Meeting
October 7th, 2013
Present:



Absent:
Lynne S. Ott                    


Carolyn B. Helander (Honorary Member)

Donna S. Chemacki


Heather B. Collinson

Ellen B Fales





Kate E. Fales

Todd Chemacki

Jennifer Benton Ruiz

Joel E. Helander

Marjorie B. Spalding (Honorary Member)

Quorum:     President Donna Chemacki called the meeting to order at 7:23 p.m., with a quorum present, at the home of Marjorie Spalding, 365 Vineyard Point Road, Guilford, CT.
Secretaries 
Report:
The minutes for the meeting held on August 12th, 2013 were read aloud. As there were no corrections, Kate made a motion to accept the minutes as read, Lynne seconded it and the motion carried. 
Treasurers 
Report:
Joel presented the Treasurer’s report and noted that there had been no income for the period and $675.00 in expenses. There are still 3 shareholder assessments outstanding that total $158.08. The opening balance on 8/12/2013 was $1,260.40 with a closing balance of $585.40 as of 10/7/2013.The Capital Improvement Fund and Legal Fund balances had been updated as of 6/10/13 and were unchanged. Todd made a motion to accept the October treasurer’s report as presented.   Lynne seconded the motion and it carried.  A copy of the report is enclosed. 
Calendar
 Of Events:  


     Saturday, October 12th, 1130 am- evening hours, picnic hosted by Kathryn Benton, 15 people

      Saturday, October 19th, 9am Annual Beach to Bed day
Please contact Ellen Fales for all beach requests at 401-783-2429, or ebfales@aol.com (preferred). You may also text her at 401-932-5895. All Calendar of Events activity will be posted on the BBC website. The website is: www.bentonbeach.com and the site is password protected.  The username and password should only be shared among family members. 


Username: bbcfamily



Password: sticktogether

Old Business
Beach House:
The restoration of the beach house is still pending. Eliot Benton and Mike Johnson will complete the repair/reconstruction of the beach house when their schedules permit. 
 Cattle:        
Donna reported that Jonathan Page, their owner, took the cattle out of the pasture for the winter on Saturday, October 5th at 11am.  The pregnant cow gave birth several weeks ago in the pasture and all with a view of the pasture have enjoyed watching the calf. There were 2 steers and the mother and baby cow in the pasture for the past several weeks. Jonathan Page has been coming down every week or so, driving a flatbed truck from Bishops Orchards loaded with the apple mash byproduct of cider making.  He dumps it into the pasture for the cattle, who love it. 
    Roger’s Island Update:

    
Ellen contacted Jay Santoro, the owner of the Madison Flower Shop and Garden Center, and an expert on plantings in this area, to ask him to visit the beach with her. We wanted his opinion on possible plantings for Roger’s Island that would provide us with the foliar privacy that was lost during Hurricane Sandy, when that side of Roger’s Island was swept clean of vegetation. He toured Roger’s Island with Ellen on September 10th. His professional opinion is that, given that it is not possible to water any plantings there on a regular schedule, we should look to what already grows well in the area. He felt that red cedar trees would provide a measure of privacy and are hardy enough to withstand poor initial watering as well as the harsh weather present at times.

 Pasture:


The board discussed the importance of an optimum mowing schedule to keep the pasture at it’s best for grazing. Both Bill Leete and Jonathan Page had mentioned that twice a year is best. Joel will contact them to get their opinions on the very best times to mow, if we do it twice. Then we can plan for next year and try to build it into our calendar as well as consider it during our budget setting in December. 
Beach Road:

Donna noted that the flooding over the beach road bridge at high tides is often occurring at the point just before the bridge now. The need to build the road up by several inches all along that causeway is evident. We will work to make this a priority in the next couple years. 

Boundary Issues:

Donna and Joel had walked our Vineyard Meadow boundary line in July and discovered a deteriorating wooden bulkhead at the rear of the property at 52 Vineyard Avenue, threatening to spill over into our meadow.   Donna wrote to the owner, Peter Jacqmin at that time, asking for his attention to this matter and to contact her. Mr. Jacqmin had left a voice message on August 12th and subsequently had a phone conversation with Joel. Mr. Jacqmin felt that the area was intact and had remained so through the 2 hurricanes of the past 2 years. Joel reported that he had stressed to Mr. Jacqmin the importance of prevention of tidal wetland damage caused by spillage and erection of an adequate wall to accomplish this. Joel had drafted a letter back to Mr. Jacqmin that he presented to the board. The letter included some references documenting the history of the bulkhead with a prior owner, dating back to 1984. The board recommended some changes to the letter that adopted a “more neighborly” tone. Joel will craft another draft in the next couple days and email it to all board members prior to sending it out. Ellen and Todd will try to walk that boundary line in the next couple days to make sure nothing has changed since Donna and Joel saw it in July. 

Liability Issues:

At the July meeting the board discussed the issue of liability when non-family members use the beach for a scheduled event. (i.e. school, scout groups, etc.) Joel had brought up the fact that there are many local associations that are in the same situation that we are in and wondered how they handle it. Lynne and Ellen offered in August to contact a couple of the other groups to learn about their procedures. Lynne researched several of the groups and had wonderful contact information for them but so far has not been able to reach any of the officers. Ellen spoke with Bill Leete to determine how the Leete family deals with this. They do not use waivers but instead have a larger umbrella liability insurance policy.  Ellen brought 3 different samples of Waiver and Liability Release forms that she obtained with help from her daughter Missy, an attorney in New Hampshire. The board felt that we need a legal opinion from a practicing attorney in Connecticut as to what action we need to take to protect ourselves. Joel made a motion that Donna arrange a limited consultation with Attorney Thomas Cronan of Madison to solicit his opinion on waterfront liability and the steps we should take to protect our corporation. Jen seconded the motion. Fees for this can be paid out of our legal fund. 

New Business
Hunting:
A shareholder approached the board about the possibility of deer hunting on corporation land with bow and arrow only.  The board agreed to follow the same protocol that was used in December of 2011 for bow and arrow hunting on corporation land.  It will allow Todd Chemacki to hunt with bow and arrow for the remainder of the season ending in January 2014.  As in 2011, said permission will be given with advance notice to any Sachem’s Head board member.  Ellen made a motion to accept this.  Kate second and it carried. 

 Fall Put the Beach to Bed Day:

The fall workday will be Saturday, October 19th. So far, no early fall storms have necessitated bringing in the dock or taking the canopy down. We would like to try to have a load of loam brought in and seed the very beginning of Roger’s Island. Joel will contact David to see if perhaps he could bring in a load of loam in his trailer prior to or on workday. Ellen has grass seed. 

Annual Shareholder’s Meeting:



The annual Shareholder’s Meeting will be on Saturday, November 30th at 


the home of Joel E. Helander, 370 Vineyard Point Road, Guilford,  at 4:00 p.m. Ellen will send out notices and Joel will send out the proxies.  As has been done every year since 2001 and in accordance with item # 5 of the “Guidelines for Board Structure/Nomination Process” ratified by shareholders on 11-24-01, notice is given to all lineal descendants of the late Eliot H. Benton that anyone interested in being considered for serving on the board of directors of BBC must contact any board member by November 4th, 2013. Proxies will be sent out to all shareholders on November 5th. All proxies must be returned by mail   by November 25th, 2013, even if you plan to attend.   Dinner will be served after the business portion of the meeting.  Please bring an appetizer or a dessert to share.  The board will provide main dishes, beverages, and paper goods.  The program this year will be the sharing of some wonderful old family pictures discovered a couple years ago by Ellen and Holly on the Growing Up in Guilford website. 
Next Meeting: 

The next regular board of director’s meeting will be held on Monday, December 2nd, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at the home of Marjorie Spalding, 365 Vineyard Point Road.  
Adjournment:

Kate made a motion to adjourn the meeting as business was completed.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:25 p.m.




Respectfully submitted,











        Ellen B. Fales,











        BBC Secretary

Benton Beach Corporation

Treasurer’s Report

October 7, 2013

Income_______________________________________________________
Shareholders assessments received....................................$       0

[Note: 3 assessments are outstanding = $158.08]

TOTAL INCOME..............................................................$       0
Expenses______________________________________________________

Commissioner of Revenue, ’13 State corp. tax................$   325.00


Brierley, Cadwell & Possidente, CPA services…………+   350.00

TOTAL EXPENSES...........................................................$ 675.00
Recapitulation__________________________________________________


Opening balance (carried from 8/12/2013 report)...............$ 1,260.40


Minus expenses (per above)............................................... -     675.00


Closing balance in operating account, 10/7/2013...............$    585.40

Other Accounts:________________________________________________


*Capital Improvement Fund (as of 6/10/2013)..................
$18,975.61


  Legal Fund (as of 6/10/2013)...........................................
$  6,284.99

*Held as a Certificate of Deposit at Guilford Saving’s Bank,

  maturing on January 14, 2014 (.35% or .0035 interest)

Respectfully submitted,








Joel E. Helander, treasurer
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